

 NRHC Business Meeting

Friday, October 21, 2011

Sheraton Phoenix Downtown

Phoenix, Arizona

Joanna Gonsalves – President, Presiding

I. Call to Order

Dr. Gonsalves, the region’s President, from Salem State University, opened the meeting at 8:05 am on October 21, 2011, welcomed the region’s membership, and asked the other officers of the region to introduce themselves.  She noted that Dr. Kathy Cooke, faculty representative, from Quinnipiac University was unable at the last minute to attend the conference and this meeting because of a family emergency.
II.
Minutes Approval
Dr. Shirley Shultz Myers, Secretary-Treasurer, from Gallaudet University, presented the minutes from the NRHC Business Meeting held at Portland, ME, April 3, 2011. The minutes were approved.


Financial Report
Dr. Myers presented the financial report, indicating that as of October 17, 2011, the region’s treasury stood at $140,485.89  The report was accepted.

Dr. Myers also reported that because of an increase in the federal minimum in earnings for our kind of organization, we have qualified for a greatly simplified tax filing called e-card filing.
III.
Conference Report on Portland, March 31-April 3, 2011

Dr. Gonsalves gave a summary of feedback on the NRHC Spring Conference in Portland, Maine, March 31-April 3, 2011 at the historic Eastland Park Hotel.  

Assessment was done via survey monkey.  

Dr. Gonsalves mentioned that the highest rated activity was the art walk, and the second highest was the student cruise.  The two next best rated were two City-as-Text excursions: Peaks and the light house excursion. Also near the top was the “Snowetry” Joan Digby (Long Island University, C.W. Post Campus) organized as an indoor activity for those returning from City-as-Text outings because of the snow.  Food was appreciated as well.  The negatives were a speaker that went on too long; the poor lines of sight to the speaker in the ballroom; the slow service in the ballroom; the snowstorm, and the fire alarm.

Dr. Gonsalves noted that the executive board and local hosts for Baltimore 2012 did respond to all of this useful feedback in our planning this past summer. Hence, please take the time to fill out the survey monkey at Baltimore’s conference as well.

IV.
Conference Overview of Baltimore, April 12-15, 2012
Dr. Margaret Roman, NRHC President-Elect and conference chair, from St. Elizabeth College, provided an overview of the annual spring conference to be held in Baltimore, Maryland.

Dr. Roman noted that everyone should have received e-mail with a description of the conference theme, accommodations, new features, and the link for submission of proposals.  This e-mail will go out again right after the conference.  The conference website should go live by the end of October.

Schedule changes and New features: In response to student feedback in particular, we have included student-led interactive sessions and faculty-led sessions. Student led sessions might include game simulations, drumming (as we had in an impromptu session in Portland), listening and then singing spirituals, and more such activities.  

Featuring these activities on Saturday is also a response to student feedback to vary the Saturday schedule—not a full day of paper presentations but a mix of activities. 

In addition to adding these interactive sessions, we vary the schedule in another way with changes to breakfast presentations: Saturday morning at breakfast we will have 2/3 of the roundtable discussions and 1/3 of the posters, and the reverse on Sunday morning—this mix is a departure from having all roundtable discussions Saturday morning and all posters on Sunday morning.

We also will have Open Mike in the ballroom immediately following the banquet Friday evening, from about 10 pm to midnight.

Developing in Honors (DIH) for directors and other faculty/staff in Honors:  Feedback was that it took too long to decide topics. This time we will have two DIH sessions each 75 minutes (versus one 60 minute session last year). One is on Thursday night, possibly on big picture topics, even with a suggested reading or tow; the other is on Saturday afternoon, before the business meeting and while students are meeting in their caucus. In addition, we are taking time beforehand to plan topics and discussions. Ross Wheeler and Kathy Cooke, faculty reps, will set up and oversee a blog; lead the discussions; and summarize or get a volunteer to summarize discussions—so that a record of ideas can be kept at our website. When the blog is set up, please post topics you want to see addressed in DIH there. Volunteers to summarize the discussions are most welcome.

Hotel: The location of this conference is the fabulous Hyatt Inner Harbor, a location that offers much to see, explore, and learn. 

As a larger city and more popular conference destination, rooms will be higher than those in Portland: $149 for a room of 1-4 people. (The rate is about half or more than half the usual room cost.) The deadline for this rate is March 22, 2012.  

Registration: The registration fee (which the region has subsidized at $76 per registration in order to keep down costs) is $185. 

Questions from members at the meeting (with responses summarized from comments of various individuals): 

1. Can a director consult with students to create proposal for interactive sessions? 

Response: Definitely. Directors usually consult with students about all types of proposals before submission. In fact, you should screen and submit only those proposals of students you are prepared to bring to the conference. For example, if you can afford to bring five students, but you get ten proposals, pick and submit the top five.

It is also possible that you may not require students to propose in order to attend. Some directors bring students for the experience and exposure to models of presenting. 

Students can also volunteer to moderate a session as a way of contributing.

2. Are papers only of an academic nature?   

Response: No, presentations can concern applied ideas; any kind of Honors experience;  Honors college issues; and more. 

3. Some have said having four students share a room is very common, but some boys have some discomfort with sharing a bed.  What should a director do?

Response: Tell uncomfortable students to deal with it.  Directors have given that response, and students always do end up dealing with it.  Occasionally it is possible to get a roll-away bed in a double room.

4. Are interactive proposals also due November 15?

Response: Yes.

5. Is it correct that poster submissions are not competitive—all get accepted?

Response: Yes, that is correct.

6. Do directors always support all expenses? 

Response: Some directors do, but others ask for some small contribution from students or propose that students do some fundraising. Some campuses have funds for presenting off campus or similar kinds of funds; investigate other sources to defray program costs.

7. Do all proposals need to fit the theme?

Response: Evaluators of paper proposals are looking for a fit to the theme; posters and round table discussions can be on any topic. 

City-as-Text Options in Baltimore:  Dr. Lori Rubeling, NRHC vice-president, from Stevenson University near Baltimore is leading preparations for Baltimore’s  City-as-Text experiences. Dr. Rubeling noted the excellent urban transit, including a free circulator bus as well as light rail and metro. Now Lori—circulator in Baltimore can drop off at spots.  
Options include:

1.      Little Italy
2.      Fells Point
3.      Mt Vernon
4.      Federal Hill
5.     Station North Arts & Entertainment District/ North Ave and Charles Street
6.      West Baltimore
       
Dr. Brian Etheridge, NRHC newsletter editor/webmaster, from University of Baltimore, added that people may have a negative impression of Baltimore from watching “The Wire,” but, in fact, that is not an accurate representation of all the city has to offer, especially now with continual development. You could do a ghetto tour, but we are not offering that; Dr. Rubeling commented that some students may take it upon themselves to explore such areas.

Student Activities: Student Representatives Ms. Natalya Mishkova (Community College of Allegheny College) and Mr. Jeremiah Sammons (Gallaudet University) reported. 

Ms. Mishkova stated that the two representatives did feel a bit strange this past summer at the planning meeting when walking around a business district seemingly deserted on a Friday evening, but Dr. Rubeling commented that they were in an area we would not be visiting.  

Thursday’s opening activity is the famed photo scavenger hunt that two representatives started two years ago.  The hunt will take place within walking distance of the hotel. By assigning different numbers to students from the same school, the representatives plan to make sure they create mixed groups so that students from different schools do interact. Winning photos are usually shown during the presidential luncheon on Saturday. Members of the winning group each receive a $10 Starbucks gift card. 

Friday after the banquet: Open Mike. Mr. Sammons explained that he and Ms. Mishkova did not find much near the hotel for those under 21. The same situation occurred in Portland, and to avoid frustration, the two student representatives have proposed an Open Mike session in the ballroom, following the banquet and lasting until midnight. 

Saturday night dance: Back to the Seventies. Mr. Sammons reported that this event will have a 70s theme a la Saturday Night Fever.  The representatives wanted the fun of costumes but considered a theme that would allow something easy to pack.

Mr. Sammons mentioned that new postings on the student NRHC Facebook page deal with how not to give a boring presentation. For example, do not read papers—present in a way that shares the excitement the presenter experienced in discovering something and then creating the presentation of it. He asked directors to get their students signed up on this Facebook page. It could be a place students can fly presentation ideas by the student representatives for feedback, ask questions about the conference, or make suggestions. 

The student representatives also maintain a page of the regular regional website.  Tips on what to bring and what to expect are provided there.
V.  2013 Conference Preview: 
Dr. Ross Wheeler, NRHC faculty representative, from Queens College, and Dr. Lori Rubeling,  2013 conference chair, presented on this conference to be held in Philadelphia.  It will take place April 4-7, 2013.  The hotel is the Sheraton Society Hill, an historic neighborhood with cobblestone streets. Near there is Penns Landing, the arts center of Philadelphia. City-as-Text options abound.  
VI. 2014 Conference – Site Visit Report
Site visitors to Niagara Falls included Dr. Rubeling, Dr. Etheridge, Dr. Gonsalves, and Julia Fennel, then NRHC President, from Community College of Allegheny County. 

Rooms at the Sheraton at the Falls would cost $109 for 1-4 people.  Food costs (three breakfasts, a luncheon, and a banquet dinner) would average $99/person. And other costs (AV, interpreting, student events) would cost around $50.  Together, these costs would approximate the total cost of the Portland conference last year.
One main concern is whether members would be willing to travel to it, or is it too far north?  People could fly into Buffalo and take a bus to the hotel for $25.  Amtrak may go there as well.  Others might want to drive.  
Another concern was the draw of the location itself: Although the city of Niagara Falls is not so exciting, other parts allow interesting juxtapositions: the built environment versus the falls, including a comparison of the U.S. side with the Canadian side; the Seneca Indian casino for those 21 and older or as an iconic site and part of the intersection of different cultures and activities; a stop on the Underground Railroad.
The conference center itself is beautiful.  It features a 45-seat film theater, a perfect place to view the many movies featuring the falls—think of Marilyn Monroe’s Niagara compared to Niagara Falls in later films.  
Not far from the center, some local youth warned Dr. Etheridge and his family during last summer’s visit that they were headed into a bad part of town.  So there may not be much near the hotel and conference center for college students either.  More will need to happen at the conference center and hotel, but the same is true for Baltimore. 
If everyone brought passports and international students got visas, we could cross a bridge into Canada. The bridge is only a few blocks from the hotel. 
Boston was suggested as another possible site. Dr. Wheeler reported that a conference there would be costly. Rooms were over $200/night.  New York is similarly expensive. One comment was that sites like Portland and Niagara Falls allow fewer distractions and, hence, more opportunities for meaningful interactions among conference attendees. 
The weather may be of concern (remember the snow in Portland on one day).  This year, we should have no such possibility in Baltimore. Ms. Fennell noted that when the Maid of the Mist opens, weather should not present problems.  And the boat ride opens before April dates for a conference.  Remember that the weather is not comparable to Buffalo’s because it is not on a lake as Buffalo is. The weather is more temperate.
When the site visitors polled members in attendance about interest in going and bringing students, many raised arms to express interest. No one raised an arm in opposition.  Some added other ideas to explore such as the Catholic Church’s hold on land surrounding the casino and the contrast of the Falls with the environmental destruction of Love Canal.

VII. Proposal to increase travel allowance for Board members 
Dr. Gonsalves announced the board’s request to increase travel allowances from $400 to $600. Originally, the board had agreed to propose $800 but then decided, in light of the recent defeat of the NCHC’s proposed dues increase, to request $600 instead. 
Dr. Myers explained that travel stipends began two years ago in response to a proposal by then president Dr. Jon Schlenker (University of Maine at Augusta). Members of the executive must travel to three meetings, the national and regional conference, and the conference- planning meeting in the summer. In order to encourage members with tight program budgets to run for office or support student representatives to run, the board wished to provide more adequate support for travel. 
Dr. Bernice Braid (Long Island University, Brooklyn Campus), NCHC board member, provided information about NCHC support for board members.  In response to correspondence from the secretary-treasurer, Ms. Cindy Hill, Executive Director, NCHC, followed up with this report:  “All Executive committee folks have a $2,000 per year allowance they may draw on for travel to NCHC Board meetings, etc.  The conference chair has a total allowance of $6,000 for travel, etc. for conference prep.  That is usually spread over an 18-month period because the conference-planning meeting happens a year and a half before the conference.  NCHC also covers hotel rooms for all Board members to help defray the cost of attending Board meetings.”

The proposal for the increase from $400 to $600 in NRHC stipends per year passed.
VII. E-newsletter/Website Update 

Dr. Etheridge called for news items, essays, articles, photos, and videos.

As of the week after the conference, we will have a new primary domain name: nrhchonors.org   However, nrhcnewsletter.org will continue to point to our same website for several years, until the domain expires.

IX. Preliminary call for nominations for NRHC officers, May 2012 election
Dr. Gonsalves noted that elections this spring will be for these positions Vice President, two Student Representatives (one year term each) and one Faculty Representative—two year term.  Please consider running!  


X. Consolidated application process for NRHC enrichment scholarships and recent awardees: 

Dr. Wheeler (one of the two faculty representatives who review applications) explained that the region offers $500 to support tuition to Honors Semesters (including Winterim experiences) or Partners-in-the-Parks programs.   Guidelines for both sets of applications may be found at our website, nrhchonors.org/  under NRHC Scholarships.  The scholarship is a reimbursement so that the student or the program must outlay funds upfront. We have structured the award as a reimbursement because we want a small reflection on what the experience meant to the student.  All such reflections are posted on our website. 

Sara Quay (Endicott College), a member of the NCHC Honors Semesters committee, thanked the region for our recent award of five scholarships to students from regional member institutions for the upcoming Winterim experience in Peru.   She gave out flyers for a Grand Canyon semester and also reminded us about the NYC City-as-Text institute this summer. 

XI. Report on the SUNY Sullivan Sleeping Bag Seminar: 
Dr. Gonsalves received a report from Dr. Cindy Linden, the Director of the SUNY Sullivan Honors program.  SUNY Sullivan students organized this sleeping bag seminar in the beautiful Catskills.  Dr. Gonsalves called it a resounding success. Twenty-three students from nine regional campuses attended along with SUNY Sullivan students—all of whom enjoyed the music, art, dancing, and nature. Many did not want to leave and asked for a repeat experience there.

The cost to students was only $25 plus travel costs.  

Please consider hosting your own sleeping bag seminar. Member institutions are eligible for up to $1000 from the regional treasury in support of hosting expenses.  Submit a budget to the secretary-treasurer in order to request this support.
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